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Date of Publication: 20th January 2015

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

RECORD OF DECISIONS

	Date/Time of Meeting
	In attendance
	Also in attendance
	Apologies
	Declarations of Interest

	
	
	
	
	Executive
	Other
	Officers

	14th January 2015
From 7.00 pm to  8.15 pm


	Councillor Russell Roberts (Leader of the Council)

Councillor Steve Bellamy (Housing)

Councillor Michael Brown (Communications and ICT)

Councillor Lloyd Bunday (Customer Services)
Councillor Mark Dearing (Environment)

Councillor Ian Jelley (Finance)
Councillor Christopher Lamb (Planning & Growth)
Councillor Jan Smith (Community and Culture)

Councillor Derek Zanger (Regeneration)


	Councillor Jim Hakewill

Councillor Paul Marks

Councillor Cliff Moreton

Councillor Michael Tebbutt

Councillor Jonathan West


	
	None
	None
	None


	IMPORTANT NOTE

PLEASE NOTE: Decisions will become effective after 5.30 pm on Tuesday, 27th January 2015 unless a request to call-in the decision has been made by then.  Urgent items are exempt from call-in.

The draft minutes of the above meeting are available on the Council's website at www.kettering.gov.uk as soon as is reasonably practicable after the meeting.



	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	MINUTES

	14.EX.62
	-
	3
	

	RESOLVED
	that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 10th December 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	REFERRAL FROM RURAL FORUM: CROSS-BOUNDARY PLANNING APPLICATIONS

	14.EX.64
	-
	7
	

	SPEAKER
	Councillor Jim Hakewill

	
	The Leader of the Council advised the Chair of the Rural Forum that the matter had already been taken up following the last meeting of the Rural Forum, as the issue was a matter for Planning rather than the Executive.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	WORK PROGRAMME

	14.EX.65
	-
	9
	

	
	The Council's Work Programme published on 12th January 2015 was noted, having been emailed to members prior to the meeting.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

	14.EX.66
	A14/031
	10
	

	RESOLVED

	That:-

(i)
the progress being made on The Yards, and in terms of the marketing of it as evidence that the project is on-track to deliver its stated aims, be welcomed;

(ii)
the wider impact the proposals are already beginning to have in terms of revitalising that part of the town centre be recognised; and

(iii)
the progress being made to assess the commercial opportunities at Kettering Energy Park be acknowledged.

	REASONS

	Members have made their priorities for infrastructure and jobs-led growth clear – these are the pre-requisites of growth. Members have indicated they wish to use the growth agenda to leverage three key and inter-related ambitions for the borough; namely

· A better offer for our town centres

· A better education offer

· A better employment offer – high grade, higher density jobs

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	None


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2015/16 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM

	14.EX.67
	A14/032
	11
	

	RESOLVED
	That:-

(i)
the current budget position for 2014/15 be noted;

(ii)
it be recognised that budget delivery framework has identified savings that will enable a balanced budget to be achieved;

(iii)
it be recognised that the task of balancing the budget in future years was becoming increasingly difficult, especially in the light of increasing service pressures, reduced national funding and reduced capacity; and

(iv)
the draft budgets for 2015/16 (as contained in the separate budget booklet) be referred to Scrutiny for comment in accordance with the Council's Constitution.

	REASONS
	To start the Council's formal budget consultation process and refer the draft budget to Scrutiny.

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	None.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	DELIVERING MANAGED GROWTH

	14.EX.68
	A14/036
	12
	

	SPEAKERS
	Councillors Michael Tebbutt

	RESOLVED

	That approval in principle be given for the Borough Council to participate in the establishment of a joint delivery committee, to support the potential designation of the area as a garden community and for the creation of a joint delivery unit, in both of which some of the Borough Council's functions and responsibilities may be vested, subject to satisfactory arrangements being agreed in respect of capacity fund, infrastructure support and other detailed matters.

	REASONS
	The potential designation of the area under the garden communities banner increases the ability of the planning authorities and their partners to secure the right quality of, and infrastructure for, development and manage its positive place in the wider community.  It does not change the nature of growth or the direction of travel.

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	None.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER (PSPO)

	14.EX.69
	A14/037
	13
	

	SPEAKERS
	Councillor Michael Tebbutt

Councillor Jonathan West

	RESOLVED
	that consultation be carried out on the potential coverage of a Public Spaces Protection Order on the terms outlined in the report. 

	REASONS
	One of the Council's three over-riding priorities is 'better town centres' and the PSPO has the potential to contribute to a safer town centre.
The Council's commitments include a commitment to tackle anti-social behaviour and crime.

The Council's support for the Purple Flag accreditation will be supported over time by a PSPO being in place.

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	The inclusion of further open spaces and areas that could be included in the Public Spaces Protection Order.




	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	HOUSING STRATEGY 2015/16 – 2019/20: HELPING PEOPLE TO LIVE INDEPENDE00NTLY
Councillor Mark Dearing declared a personal pecuniary interest in this item as a private sector landlord and left the meeting room during discussion thereon.

	14.EX.58
	A14/028
	13
	

	RESOLVED

	That the final strategic priority of the draft Housing Strategy 2015-2020 – Helping People to Live Independently -  be endorsed

	REASONS
	The report forms part of the Housing Strategy which will be submitted to the Executive in February 2015.

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	None.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	RESIDENTS' PARKING

	14.EX.59
	A14/029
	15
	

	SPEAKERS
	Mr Robert McBride

	RESOLVED

	That:-

(i)
the County Council and the Department for Transport both be advised of the reasons for the Borough Council wishing to keep management control of residents' parking schemes and officers be authorised to place an objection to any proposed order which prevents that happening;

(ii)
Members request that the County Council delegate the management function of residents' parking enforcement to the Borough Council, irrespective of any decriminalisation scheme;

(iii)
no further residents' parking schemes be introduced without an agreement from NCC that they will bear the implementation costs, unless agreement is reached on the exclusion of residents parking schemes from any decriminalised parking order, or the delegation of management of them to the Borough Council within such an order;

(iv)
Kettering Borough Council lobbies the Department for Transport to not require residents to migrate to a more expensive service.

	REASONS
	The loss of this function will impact on residents but also on the ability to provide a generic warden service.
Any implementation costs for new schemes may be at this Council's expense, but the income would fall to the County Council to collect should they take responsibility for new schemes.

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	None.


	Minute No.


	Forward Plan

Ref No.

(if applicable)
	Agenda Item
	POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW

	14.EX.60
	A14/031
	16
	

	RECOMMENDED
TO COUNCIL

	That:-

(i)
It be suggested that an increase of 25% from the 2014 electorate for each of the polling districts identified could be an appropriate threshold for a trigger point. The figure could be reviewed on 1st December each year on the publication of the updated Register of Electors. So for example if, at 1st December 2016, a ward reaches an increase of 25% on the 2014 electorate, then an interim review would take place as soon as practicable after that date.  A review will not necessarily result in change, rather an assessment of the best way forward.

(ii)
Kettering Town

All Saints, Avondale Grange, Brambleside, Northfield, Pipers Hill, St Michaels & Wicksteed

· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision for polling places which will be treated as individual cases

Barton Ward

· Examine the need for an additional polling district being created subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Determine the date of the likely availability and the suitability of the new Community Facility off Polwell Lane for use as a polling place
· Determine the likely availability and suitability for use as polling places of the new community facilities in the part of the East Kettering SUE within this ward when they are built and operational

Ise Lodge Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts to this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Determine the availability and suitability of the new community facilities in the part of the East Kettering SUE within this ward for use as polling places when they are built and operational
· In the case of facilities not being available at the appropriate time, consider the feasibility for a short time of (a) mobile building/s being used for polling purposes in this area.

St Peters Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts to this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· It is considered that both of the existing polling places should be able to cope with additional voters. However, it may be practical to review this prior to each election and re-allocate some voters to an existing polling district if necessary to ensure as far as possible that there is a reasonable balance of voters allocated to each of the existing locations (Hall Meadow Primary School and St Thomas More RC School) ensuring that that the allocation of voters to polling stations is the best geographic fit possible. 



	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL
(Cont'd)

	
William Knibb Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts or changes to existing ones in this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Review the provision for future years to ensure that changes to the overall allocation for the Ward are carried out effectively.
· Attempt to identify another community facility in the existing No.4 polling district (MM)  that could be used as a polling place if the existing polling place (Parish Church Room) becomes unsuitable in terms of its size and the number of electors allocated to it, 
(iii)
A6 Towns Wards


Burton Latimer

· Re-assessment of the existing polling districts to try and achieve a more logical allocation geographically

· Consider if it is appropriate to increase the existing number of polling districts and identify an additional location for a polling station that is closer to the largest area for development should it be required at some stage in the future.


Desborough Loatland

· Re-assessment of the existing polling districts in the Loatland Ward  

· Increase  the existing number of polling districts in the Loatland Ward and Identify an additional location for a polling place in the Ward around the Harrington Road area


Desborough St Giles

· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision which will be treated as an individual case and be subject to an interim review

Rothwell

· Use the Hall at Rothwell Victoria Infants School as a polling station for elections in May 2015 along with the existing facilities at Rothwell Community Centre
· Notify the Town Council of the decision taken as a result of concerns relating to the suitability of the Methodist Church premises concerning its size in view of the anticipated turnout at the May 2015 elections

· In the future, and on completion of building and access work, review the feasibility of using the planned stand-alone sports hall at Rothwell Gladstone Junior School (subject to satisfactory inspection) in place of the Victoria Infants School




	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL
(Cont'd)


	(iv)
Rural Wards

Queen Eleanor and Buccleuch

· In respect of Cranford, there is a link with the recommendation of the ongoing Community Governance Review (CGR). This would see a figure of either 100 occupied houses or 200 electors in residence triggering a further CGR of that area at that time. Any outcome that established a new Parish would require (a) polling place/s, polling district/s and polling station/s to be identified at that time. 
· The polling station for Newton is closed and voters are re-assigned to Geddington Village Hall
Slade 

· In view of the development being carried out at Broughton, ensure that the existing provision at Broughton Baptist Chapel can cope with the increased number of electors when the trigger point of a 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached
Welland

· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision which will be treated as an individual case
(v)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be authorised to make a Polling Places Order that incorporates all of the above recommendations by 31st January 2015 at the latest, subject to Council approving them;

(vi)
any other unexpected changes in circumstances to polling places and polling districts that occur between 2015 and 2019 shall be dealt with by way of interim reviews as appropriate; and
(vii)
subject to the provisions of the Fixed Term Parliaments Act 2011 remaining in place the next full review should take place prior to the Parliamentary General Election due to be held in 2019.



	REASONS
	It is a legal requirement that Returning Officers review the polling districts and polling places within their Council area every five years.

	ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED
	None.
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